SOCIAL SCRUTINY COMMITTEE
13th December, 2000

Meeting commenced:
  9.30 a.m.
"
ended:
11.30 a.m.
PRESENT:
Councillor Pennington - in the Chair


Councillors Carter, Clague, Fernandez, J. Holt, Memory and Upton


Mr. Nathan, Mrs. Thompson, Mr. Wheelton and Mr. Wilson
34.
MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS

AGREED:
THAT the minutes of the meeting held on 8th November, 2000, be approved as a correct record subject to the addition of Councillor Clague to the list of persons present.

35.
OFFICE FOR STANDARDS IN EDUCATION (OFSTED) -


POST INSPECTION ACTION PLAN

The Director of Education and Leisure submitted (a) a report listing the areas which the OFSTED had, following their inspection of the LEA, identified as requiring improvement, (b) a plan which set out proposed actions to address these issues and (c) details of a monitoring exercise which had been undertaken to determine progress as at autumn, 2000, and identifying areas for future action.

Members were pleased to note that sound progress was being made and the Director responded to questions on a number of issues:

· The position of LEA representative governors was not popular as the role was perceived as demanding with technical responsibilities.  Payment to such volunteers was unlikely to be made as such would have to be taken from school funds.  In spite of these obstacles the number of unfilled positions in Salford had been reduced.

· The condition of school buildings in Salford was poor.  This could be attributed to a range of factors including under-investment in the past and a surplus number of buildings which spread available resources thinly.  The Council had had some success in acquiring resources but the sheer scale of need was such that any improvement would take a while.


AGREED:
THAT the report be noted.

36.
SERVICE PLAN FOR THE COMMUNITY AND SOCIAL


SERVICES DIRECTORATE 2001-2002
The Director of Community and Social Services submitted (a) a draft of the 2001-2002 Service Plan for her Directorate and (b) a report explaining that, although the ongoing modernisation programme and the need to produce or contribute to other documents had limited the production of the plan to draft form only, it was hoped to develop it further following the completion of the restructuring of the Directorate.

Members acknowledged the reasons for the draft quality of the Service Plan.  In response to questions from Members about the cost of Services for Children it was noted that a report on this subject was to be submitted to the Committee in February, 2001.  There was also a suggestion that the aims set out in the Service Plan for helping elderly people at home did not reflect the practical situation arising from the introduction of eligibility criteria.

Members looked forward to receiving a revised, more concise, version of the Service Plan at a later date.

AGREED:
THAT the report be noted.

37.
PAYMENTS TO FOSTER CARERS
The Director of Community and Social Services submitted a report (a) describing the competitive environment in which foster carers could be attracted away from Salford or from the public sector, (b) giving a breakdown of alternative placements which could be made for children and the associated costs of each which indicated that placements with foster carers was the least expensive option, (c) making a comparison which demonstrated that the basic allowances paid to foster carers in Salford were below those recommended by the National Foster Care Association (NFCA) and made by some neighbouring authorities, (d) emphasising that such allowances were, in Salford, supplemented by a range of discretionary payments which, therefore, made valid comparisons hard to achieve, (e) indicated that increasing the basic Salford allowances to the recommended NFCA level would have a number of benefits in terms of transparency, improving recruitment, reducing administrative costs etc., but still not match the rates paid by other authorities, (f) describing the system of reward payments/enhanced allowances which operated to compensate Salford carers who fostered children with particular needs and the difficulties associated with this system, (g) setting out options for changing the method of payments in Salford and the merits of each as well as associated issues, (h) emphasising that remuneration was not the sole issue but that support was also a vital factor in helping foster carers and (i) making comparisons between the workloads of staff who supported foster carers in a range of local authorities.

The report concluded that:

· It was no longer appropriate to rely on the good will and commitment of foster carers to provide their services as volunteers.

· The motivation of persons who fostered children was complex and not determined entirely by remuneration.

· Remuneration was, however, perceived as a measure of value placed upon foster carers and, thus, a key factor in their retention by the authority.

· The sheer number of young people for whom local authorities had to find accommodation prevented them from competing with independent foster agencies.

· Although Salford had not yet lost any carers to other agencies it was possible that potential recruits had gone direct to those agencies.

· In view of the situation the Community and Social Services Directorate intended to bring allowances into line with NFCA rates as soon as funds permitted and introduce a system of reward payments based upon the skills of foster carers as recommended by the National Standards of Foster Care.

Members acknowledged the quality of the report but expressed concern that a timescale for the proposed action was not specified.  The Director explained that any such action would have to be part of an overall review of Services for Children which would help to identify areas from which resources might be redirected.  It was hoped that a handbook which was currently in preparation would help to clarify the payments to which carers were entitled.


AGREED:
THAT the Director of Community and Social Services submit to a future meeting (a) a copy of the handbook for carers and (b) an analysis of payments made to two carers from each age band of children over a two month period as well as an indication of the number of claims for discretionary allowances made per week.

38.
BEST VALUE REVIEW - SUPPORT FOR OLDER PEOPLE AT HOME: UPDATE

The Chief Executive submitted a report setting out (a) the Terms of Reference for the abovementioned Review Panel, (b) the outcomes which the Panel expected to achieve and the resources which had been secured for this purpose, (c) details of progress to date and (d) a timetable for future activities.


The report concluded that progress had been made on a number of fronts and issues identified for future action.  Participants remained concerned about lacking sufficient time to fulfil targets.


AGREED:
THAT the report be noted.

39.
WORK PLAN FOR SOCIAL SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

The Chief Executive submitted a work plan setting out the issues which were scheduled to be presented to the Committee over the next four months.


AGREED:
THAT the work plan now submitted be approved.

40.
PATTERN OF MEETINGS

Members were reminded that (a) some of the faith representatives were unable to attend meetings on Wednesday mornings when mid-week mass was celebrated, (b) as local authorities were required by law to include such representatives upon the Committee consideration had been given - but agreement not reached - to changing the date of the meeting and (c) the Chairman had met with faith representatives to discuss options but the diocesan bodies were unable to find a substitute to perform their duties or a lay member to attend meetings of the Committee.


The Committee were asked, therefore, to consider changing the time of its meeting so that in future the Committee would meet at 2.00 p.m., rather than 9.30 a.m.


AGREED:
THAT no change be made to the pattern of meetings of this Committee.

http://comcapps01.salford.gov.uk/WebDB30/docs/FOLDER/SDM/CMS/SSCR/SSCR100101A.DOC

